

TOWN COUNCIL – AGENDA REQUEST FORM

THIS FORM WILL BECOME PART OF THE BACKGROUND INFORMATION USED BY THE COUNCIL AND PUBLIC

Please submit Agenda Request Form, **including back up information**, <u>8 days prior</u> to the requested meeting date. **Public Hearing requests must be submitted** <u>20 days prior</u> to requested meeting date to meet publication deadlines (exceptions may be authorized by the Town Manager, Chairman/Vice Chair).

MEETING INFORMATION								
Date Submitted: May 4, 2020 Submitted by: MYA President Brian Harris				Date of Meeting: May 28, 2020				
Department:				Time Required: 25 minutes Background Info.				
Speakers: Brian Harris				Supplied: Yes: No: No:			No:	
CATEGORY OF BUSINESS (PLEASE PLACE AN "X" IN THE APPROPRIATE BOX)								
Appointment:			Recog Retire	nition/Resi ment:	ignation/			
Public Hearing:			Old Business:			\boxtimes		
New Business:			Consent Agenda:					
Nonpublic:			Other:					
TITLE OF ITEM								
Merrimack Youth Association (MYA) Follow-up Discussion								
DESCRIPTION OF ITEM								
The Town Council to be presented with an update from the Merrimack Youth Association.								
Reference (if known)								
RSA:			Warra	nt Article:				
Charter Article:	Town M			Meeting:				
Other:		N/A						
EQUIPMENT REQUIRED (PLEASE PLACE AN "X" IN THE APPROPRIATE BOX)								
Projector:			Grant	Requireme	nts:			
Easel:			Joint Meeting:					
Special Seating:			Other:					
Laptop:			None:					
Contact Information								
Name:	Brian Harris		Addre	SS				
Phone Number			Email	Address	bhdd@c	omcast.net		
APPROVAL								
Town Manager:	Yes _⊠_	No:	Chair/	Vice Chair:		Yes _⊠_	No:	
Hold for Meeting Date:								

Kevin Anderson, PE, Meridian Land Services, Inc., spoke on behalf of NeighborWorks Southern NH, soon to be the owners of the property formerly of the YMCA. The request was for authorization of 3 easements; 2 new and 1 correction easement. The first is an access easement, which will allow a snowplow to turn around without having to back up onto the private development. The property has a drainage pipe running through it that collects water from D.W. Highway, Continental, and the on and off ramps of the F.E. Everett Turnpike. There is no easement associated with that. It is dilapidated in shape. A new pipe will be constructed as part of this development, and a new easement for the Town to maintain that drainage pipe. There is a sewer collector main that runs through the property. The easement describing that sewer main is poorly done (off by 11' in some locations), and needs to be centered on the existing sewer structure (corrective easement).

The project has gone before the Planning Board, Zoning Board, and all State required permits are in place. The closing on the property is next week.

Town Manager Cabanel commented the whole process has been completed; all necessary approvals have been obtained.

<u>MOTION</u> made by Councilor Harrington and seconded by Councilor Healey to authorize the Town Manager, Eileen Cabanel, to sign approval of three (3) easements on Tax Map 4D-4/043-1 for Town access, proposed drainage and existing sewer infrastructure. <u>MOTION CARRIED</u> 6-0-0

The Council returned to the regular order of business.

Old Business

1. MYA Follow-up Discussion

Submitted by Finance Director Paul T. Micali The Town Council to review the current contract that expires on June 30, 2019, with the Merrimack Youth Association and also discuss a potential follow-on contract.

Assistant Town Manager/Finance Director Micali provided the following chronology of events:

On May 15th, the Town received a letter from the MYA Auditors stating they were withdrawing from their engagement. On June 11th, he and the Town Manager met with the auditing firm to discuss their findings. As a way to gain assurances, they spoke with the MYA and requested they provide registration backup, which was one of the major issues cited by the auditors. The MYA provided the material on June 21st. He and the Deputy Finance Director have been reviewing information relative to registration revenues. They did not review any other aspects that would be performed during an audit. They are trying to reconcile the June 30, 2018 registration revenues (occurred July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2018).

As part of the review, the Finance Department looked at 6 of the 7 programs to determine if information provided could be reconciled with deposits. Of the 6 programs, 3 could be completely reconciled. Three could not and requires responses to additional questions.

The FY18 MYA budget identified approx. \$217,000 in anticipated revenue. The 3 programs that could be reconciled represent approx. 29% of that amount. Approx. 72% could not be tied.

The Council's first request for an audit was June 2014. The audit was due by October 31, 2014. The Town received the 1st audit on June 9, 2015 (7 months late). However, the auditor gave a Disclaimer of Opinion on the audit as he could not obtain sufficient appropriate evidence in which to base an opinion. In 2015 the audit was received 1 month late and in 2016 and 2017 they were 5 months late. Utilizing a different auditor, the MYA received the same Disclaimer of Opinion.

The audit due on October 31, 2018 resulted in a communication and Withdrawal of Engagement from the auditor (6 months after the audit was due).

Each year, the Council has waited until receiving the audit to release the last quarter funds. As mentioned by the auditors, there are red flags in regard to the way registration is being handled. It is the decision of the Council whether to release the remaining \$42,914 allocated to the MYA in the Town's budget.

Holly Golden, Treasurer, MYA, stated her belief part of the reason the registrations cannot be reconciled is because some of the funds received relate to fundraising efforts. Assistant Town Manager/Finance Director Micali responded some of it is, but his department was unable to tie the registration software/credit card accounts directly to the deposits on the bank statement.

Ms. Golden remarked although, on paper, the audit doesn't look well, she believes it to be a result of their having volunteers running the programs. She had originally believed all of the registrations that were being put through the programs were via a credit card system. There is no flaw in that; you log in, sign your child up, and put your credit card information in. Believing that was how all registrations were handled, she did not focus on registration and educating on reconciling registration. She believed, when credit cards were used, the funds went into the bank account and the reconciliation was done based on the credit card information received. She was more focused on the expenses and bank accounts and ensuring there were ties to who was paying and who was reconciling. She now understands some of the accounts take cash and checks.

She believes they are reconciling, but on paper because, unfortunately, they are not all treasurers and don't understand the importance of the processes in place. She has learned that some of the programs allow you for online registration and accept check or credit card payment and in some cases Square and other accounts. The revenue is the revenue, but she believes there is a misunderstanding over the fact that programs start in September, but are receiving funds in June (before end of year). Had she informed the volunteers of this they may have thought about it differently. They are handling it the way they would handle their home account as opposed to a business account.

They are just people who are trying to help out and do the right thing. Ms. Golden stated she does not think there is anything going on, but from an audit perspective, they didn't receive adequate paperwork in order to reconcile. Of the programs checked, a lot have had new volunteers in the position of treasurer who have come in and are reconciling their own programs.

Chairman Koenig commented if this were the first time you were doing it he would say let's get better, but this is the 4th year we have been trying to do this.

Ms. Golden reiterated she did not focus on revenue. She feels blame as she did not educate them that way. She was of the belief the problem was with expensing. She focused on that area, which she believes was fine in the audit, e.g., processes, approvals for expenditures, etc. Believing registration was handled online she did not believe there could be an impact.

Councilor Albert commented MYA is a wonderful organization, and this is giving him heartache. He is concerned hearing words such as "I believe" and "I think" when there is a lot of money involved. That deeply concerns him. He stated her was not suggesting there is anything amiss, but that we've got an accounting firm that won't finish an audit, and that is a red flag to them. There is the need to act responsibly as a group. The Council was provided a proposed three-year contract that doesn't include the funding. There is the need to ensure the Town cares for the fields for the kids, etc. One of the key aspects of the contract is the hiring of a bookkeeper to clear up the issues. He questioned having a contract for a single year to see if the MYA can address the issue.

Town Manager Cabanel spoke from an accounting perspective stating concern with the dismissive reaction to this. In each of the past 5 years, the Council has not received an opinion because of the revenues. It was not because of the expenditures, but because of the revenues. Now another year has passed, and those same auditors will not come back and do the audit for the year ending in 3 days.

Assistant Town Manager/Finance Director Micali has met with the MYA, tried to gather information, has reached out to the auditors, etc. The answer has been it is one group that is not providing the information, but that is not so; it was almost all the groups. There is \$500,000 a year that goes through the fund. The Council has a fiduciary responsibility, for the amount of taxpayer dollars used, to ensure that money is spent properly. The last thing anyone would want to do would be to have the MYA forfeit the contribution, but it has been 5 years.

Ms. Golden responded she has not been on the Executive Board for that time and would not wish to take responsibility for all of that. Town Manager Cabanel stated she was not talking about her specifically. Ms. Golden commented on the amount of work involved and reiterated her belief the issue is that they are dealing with individuals who are simply volunteers, not treasurers. From an Executive Board perspective, they are not running their program for them, she is guiding them. She is aware of and resolves issues they bring forward. As the Executive Board, they are supposed to offer guidance to all of the programs, which she has.

Ms. Golden stated previous auditors were not really letting her know what the problems were. They might have indicated revenue, etc., but this past year was a real big eye opener for her because they came to her level and explained what the problems were. In the past, she has asked for an explanation of the issues, and was not provided that information. She can only address what she believes to be a problem, and she did not believe registrations were part of the problem. She thought it was expenditures, which is why she put the rules, regulations, and policies in place to ensure there were approval levels for what was being expended.

Town Manager Cabanel stated it to be an impossible position to put the Town Council in year after year after year. There was a reason for asking for the audits to begin with. She remarked she still does not hear any taking of responsibility or any sense of urgency about correcting things. We also found from the auditors that there are a couple of PayPal accounts with people with debit cards.

Ms. Golden stated there to be one PayPal account and no debit cards. Town Manager Cabanel remarked the auditors indicated two and debit cards. Assistant Town Manager/Finance Director Micali commented the auditors stated there to be a potential they could use it to purchase. The debit cards were with the bank accounts. Town Manager Cabanel remarked it has been far too loose for far too long.

Chairman Koenig stated his belief the three-year contract was simply an effort to eliminate the need to revisit it every year. In the contract, it indicated the Town would provide the amount of funds allocated in the budget rather than try and identify a specific amount each year. He noted other contracts that are also three years in length.

Councilor Albert suggested a single year contract. If, at the end of that time, the MYA returns with a bookkeeper in place and an acceptable audit, then a three-year contract could be considered. He stated his belief the funding not allocated as a result of the audits not being done, is gone. He questioned the will of the Council relative to proceeding with a single year contract without funding.

Chairman Koenig stated the caveat in the contract is that either side could modify it with an agreement between the two parties, and his belief there has never been an adversarial situation in that regard.

Councilor Healey remarked what she is hearing is that this has been a five-year ordeal to try to get the information needed to be able to do an audit. She understands the necessity to go through the auditing process to ensure the money is accounted for. The Council has a fiduciary responsibility as the Town allocates taxpayer dollars to the MYA. She cannot support a year given it has been five years in the making and with this type of discussion happening prior to this. She commented she is almost willing to say let's talk about what we had as far as providing the support, and then come back to us in a year; show us, prove to us, regain the trust that the money is being handled appropriately. This is not something we want to do, but we have to do.

Councilor Harrington stated it to be very disappointing to her. She believes the Council has always given the MYA the benefit of the doubt because it is believed to be a terrific organization and one the Council wishes to support in every way. However, she personally has had enough. At this point, there is the need to prove it to her. She suggested a one-year contract absent funding, and allow the time for a bookkeeper to be on board and able to demonstrate something is being done. Being discussed is \$500,000. The public needs to know that is the kind of money that has to be audited.

Councilor Harrington spoke of the assistance offered and provided by the Assistant Town Manager/Finance Director for the five years. Yet, all of these auditing firms have said the disclaimer, we cannot provide an opinion because we don't have enough data.

Vice Chairman Boyd questioned if the MYA does not meet the contractual requirements regarding the audit, does that mean they are one or two year's behind with the audit, and was told they are one year behind now, and in three days they will be two years behind because they will not have those reconciliations completed.

Vice Chairman Boyd questioned if it is possible, within the next year, to do an extensive audit for the past three years and have it meet the requirements. Assistant Town Manager/Finance Director Micali stated his belief the funds would be better spent getting a bookkeeper on board and having that

person/company set it up; start with their policies moving forward. With regard to whether he believes the programs can go back now and reconcile their registration revenue, it would be tough for them especially because they had change-over, and some have closed some of the accounts and opened others. One of the problems is that each program has its own registration software.

Vice Chairman Boyd remarked this is kind of the same discussion we had five years ago. He questioned why the Council would be entertaining a one-year contract. He suggested an agreement for the fields and oversight on advertising. Whether the Council wishes to include the bookkeeper as part of the agreement is a matter of debate. What concerns him is that \$72,000 was potentially allocated, but in looking at the budgets provided, 40% of that \$72,000 was allocated to the Executive Board. That violates the spirit of paragraph 6 that states "That the MYA shall allocate the aforesaid payments for direct program support, i.e., uniforms, equipment, officials to bet meet the participation interest levels associated with the Programs." In other words, we are taking the subsidy and directing it directly to the kids and not whatever the Executive Board does. Town Manager Cabanel stated the \$25,000 allocated to the Executive Board is primarily for the audit.

Vice Chairman Boyd spoke of the level of participation in the MYA programs and the fact the MYA is made up completely of volunteers. He is disappointed, believes the time of the Town Manager and Assistant Town Manager/Finance Director have been taxed long enough. The MYA is a private and close to a \$500,000 organization without the subsidy from the Town, and he would prefer to enter into a three-year agreement that provides fields, oversight over the advertising, and say thank you.

Brian Harris, President, MYA, questioned if what was being indicated was that there is \$47,000 missing, or that there isn't backup for those funds. Assistant Town Manager/Finance Director Micali responded he was not saying there were any funds missing, but could not state that 100%. What he could say is the deposits for registration don't match what should be deposited for registrations. Whether they are deposited in a different format than just coming across as a credit card fee, he is uncertain. They were unable to balance what is in the registration software with what the deposits were (after 2 days of review by his department). He reiterated he is not saying any money is missing; he does not know that. Asked how much of the \$47,000 could be balanced, he stated, out of the three programs, \$61,500 (28%). Three programs out of \$217,000 that was budgeted for registration.

Councilor Woods remarked the program is part and parcel of the fabric of this community. The Council finds itself telling people to get with it, which sounds so easy until you think about the kids. He stated concern with considering a three-year period. He is more supportive of the suggestion of a single year. He spoke of having been aware of the situation, and everything that has been said about the last five years points to the fact that a three-year duration would see changes on the Council, the MYA Executive Board, coaches, and volunteers. He would be concerned after that period the Council would end up right back where it is now.

Councilor Albert questioned if the MYA would hire a bookkeeper. Mr. Harris stated that would be a decision of the Executive Board. They have discussed it briefly, but it has not been on the top of their agenda given other things happening. Vice Chairman Boyd stated he is unaware of what is occurring at the MYA, but is of the opinion this issue should be at the top of their agenda. The fact that it has been indicated it is not, gives him the feeling this is an exercise the Council should not be going through.

Mr. Harris responded time was not available to discuss this at the last meeting, because of other issues. They hired a financial controller prior to Ms. Golden coming on board, and it did not work because of the level of communication and effort required to obtain the necessary information. The individual became frustrated with the lack of support, and left. Ms. Golden came on board and tried to get a handle on it. The same issue exists. The program is run by volunteers, and they are doing their best. He spoke of the amount of time he puts into the MYA and the number of hours volunteers put into fundraising efforts, etc. The funds the Town provides go a long way with the smaller programs like wrestling, cheerleading, etc. The larger programs are in good shape.

Mr. Harris stated if the Town were to pull the funding, it would probably demolish wrestling. Softball would have a hard time putting a program together. The whole basis of the MYA is making the programs affordable for the kids. For basketball alone (6 months) the kids pay \$35. If they have to raise that to \$200 they will have less participants. Every month they inform the program directors of the need for backup, etc. It takes up half the meeting talking about what is missing and needed to complete the audit.

Councilor Healey commented in addition to the bookkeeper, another consideration is for all programs to use the same software. Ms. Golden responded she has been on the board for $3\frac{1}{2}$ - 4 years. During that time, they went from Excel spreadsheets and paper to QuickBooks. That took a lot. Some programs had two bank accounts and that was changed to everyone having one. She has put a lot of time in, but feels as though she has failed because the audit did not go as well as it should have. Councilor Healey remarked she looks at it from the viewpoint of Ms. Golden has helped them get this far. Moving forward it is a matter of what can be done to make it easier for everyone. When those auditors walk in the door, having one system or one methodology for all of the programs would make it a lot easier.

Ms. Golden remarked because the audit came in late, the year has passed, and there is nothing they can do about correcting what has happened before today. When she talked to the auditors they mentioned they could come in and reconcile last year, and help put the procedures and processes in place for next year. To reconcile those programs takes a lot. There is a lot of time that needs to be put in. She requested the auditor reconcile last year and help her put the processes in place that need to be in place for the revenue side. He has stated he cannot do that as an auditor; were he to provide the service of how to do it then he is not auditing. He agrees that although he cannot, on paper, say that he can 100% say the revenue is the revenue, he doesn't believe there is anything going on with it.

Ms. Golden stated the need for her to sit with each program, figure out how they are doing their registrations, and ensure it is being done correctly.

Councilor Harrington commented Ms. Golden is owning more than she should. She questioned what would change the attitudes of the people who are writing the checks and doing the registrations. Perhaps those individuals haven't been communicated with regarding the severity of the problem. Maybe they have been protected too much. The point is the Council has no authority to tell the MYA to do something. For five years the Council has made recommendations.

Ms. Golden stated she does have the policies and procedures in place. Asked what happens if they are not followed, Mr. Harris stated they previously had a fine in place, but away with that because in the end they were hurting the kids. Councilor Harrington remarked the kids are being hurt regardless.

Town Manager Cabanel stated if the MYA does not get their allotment it has not a thing to do with the Town Council. If they make the decision to not provide the funds it is not because they haven't provided the opportunities or seen a willingness to take this seriously. The Council has done everything it could for five years to try and get their attention and cannot get it.

Ms. Golden stated they have gotten her attention. Mr. Harris remarked he feels that is a false statement. Ms. Golden remarked she feels that is a slap in the face to her because she has worked hard for four years to try and get the program in order. Mr. Harris stated the MYA has done everything the Town has suggested. A suggestion was made to change audit firms; that was done. They tried to get all of the paperwork compiled, and that is where their downfall is in getting the information to the auditors.

He questioned what needs to be done to fix the situation. Councilor Harrington questioned what the Town could have done that would have made a difference.

Councilor Albert questioned if it is time for some of the larger sports to go off on their own. Perhaps the MYA board could take care of the smaller programs that need the help. He is hearing that there is lack of communication between the directors of each of the programs and the Executive Board. If some of the programs are large enough maybe it is time for that.

Mr. Harris stated that has been discussed at Board meetings. The fear of that is those organizations won't have fields. That is why they don't do it. Renting fields is a huge cost that would result in registration skyrocketing. Lacrosse, soccer, football have all wanted to do this. They were told to go ahead, but that the MYA could not guarantee they would have the fields.

Vice Chairman Boyd stated disagreement noting it would simply be a different organization coming to the Council requesting field use. It would be up to the Council to figure out how to make it work. Ms. Golden stated her belief because they are Town associated sports, the MYA receives first use of the fields and space before letting outside people come in and use the fields. Vice Chairman Boyd responded he was discussing Merrimack organizations only. Were Merrimack Baseball to go off and do their own thing, their leadership could approach the Council looking to engage in their own relationship with the Town for the use of one of the fields.

Mr. Harris stated the entire reason for the MYA is to keep programs affordable for the kids. If the programs were to become a private organization, costs go from \$250 - \$3,000/season. GPS charges \$3,000 in Bedford.

Chairman Koenig stated the Council would not argue about that as it is definitely a valid statement. Councilor Albert's suggestion of the larger programs branching off because they want their autonomy, is one thing they can do. As Vice Chairman Boyd suggested, they can make their own arrangements. He suggested, having heard it a few times over the years, that the Executive Board needs be a lot stronger of an organization having better reigns and controls over the programs. It is understood they wish to be independent programs and do their own thing, but they are part of an organization that is pushing \$500,000 through the account, and they need to step up and be responsible. The Executive Board needs to be able to put their foot down and say this is how it is going to be; you do it this way or we have to shut it down. They have to have some authority to demand responsibility and if they don't have or won't get that authority, they won't be able to continue to present themselves as the umbrella

organization that solves all of the youth activity problems in the Town. He reiterated how much the MYA and the efforts of the volunteers are appreciated.

Mr. Harris questioned what needs to be seen from the MYA in the next 3-6 months for the Council to feel as though they have done their job.

Chairman Koenig responded right now they are anticipating they would start closing their books for this year, and theoretically they would be presenting an audit come October. He is uncertain they will be able to do that. Normally, any organization would have to have their audit done by the end of August/September. The Council granted the MYA the additional month in their contract understanding the time of year and efforts underway by the organization. Never in the 4-5 years have they made it. In most years they are half a year behind, and this year a full year behind. Even if the Council were to move forward with a one-year contract, it is difficult to determine when it can be said we have crossed a line and have dealt with things to understand where things are.

Chairman Koenig spoke of the need to have all of the programs in line and all registrations and books laid out so that people, having CPA backgrounds, can understand the information. There is the need to go forward to try and show that we can be responsible for the money that is brought in and expended.

Mr. Harris asked the Assistant Town Manager/Finance Director what the Executive Board needs to do to go forward. Ms. Golden questioned where the funds would come from to hire a bookkeeper if not getting money from the Town. Mr. Harris remarked if hiring a bookkeeper, the MYA still has to pay for the audit. Town Manager Cabanel remarked the MYA just basically thrown the funds spent on five years' worth of audits. The cost for the audit this past year was \$8,000 and the year before \$12,000.

Councilor Albert suggested the only question remaining for the Council is whether it is a 1 or 3-year contract. He thanked Mr. Harris and Ms. Golden for being present to engage in the discussion and stated his hope the other members of the Executive Board and each of the program directors listen to the meeting and understand where we are at. This is the last thing the Council wants to do, but there are things that have to be addressed.

Town Manager Cabanel stated the fiscal year ends in a few days. There remains \$42,000 for last year, and there is the need to understand if the intent of the Council is to release those funds to the MYA or if it would be forfeited. From there, discussion can occur on future years.

<u>MOTION</u> made by Vice Chairman Boyd and seconded by Councilor Harrington to advise the Merrimack Youth Association that the Forty-Two Thousand Nine Hundred and Fourteen Dollars currently owed to them is forfeited due to breach of contract

ON THE QUESTION

Councilor Albert questioned what an audit would cost; to get it done successfully. Ms. Golden stated, at this point, it is not an audit, it should be a reconciliation of the revenue. Asked what that would cost, she was uncertain. Councilor Harrington stated it would need to be more than a reconciliation of the revenue.

Assistant Town Manager/Finance Director Micali stated the auditors will still not provide an opinion. They walked away from the audit engagement. They listed numerous items that need to be worked on. They would be happy to come into a bookkeeping service agreement to help out with potentially reconciling and showing the MYA how to reconcile their registrations, and sit down and actually do that for them. That work would likely be done on a fee for service contract; not a fixed contract because the number of hours is unclear. Approx. 50% of the MYA's revenue comes in through registrations, but there are other revenue sources for which proper procedures would have to be established.

Ms. Golden stated they have procedures for their fundraising. Assistant Town Manager/Finance Director Micali stated they are set up, but to ensure they can reconcile is needed. When you bring in an audit firm to do reconciliation work, they ensure it is done properly and can be accounted for in the right way. He stated uncertainty with how long that process would take; have to go back two years to ensure the number they started with is good. It can be done; however, he is uncertain at what cost.

Councilor Harrington spoke of being annoyed that she has to do this. She does not want to. There are volunteers who are putting in many hours and much effort for the kids of the Town, but they are not doing what they need to do financially. Nothing the Executive Board is doing is making them do it. That is exactly what is happening to the Council. The Council wants to be able to do all it can, but no matter what it has done, nothing has worked. The Council is putting the MYA in the position it should be putting the program directors in. They are putting the MYA in the position of having to defend those things.

Councilor Albert questioned if the MYA has a separate finance committee, and was informed it does not. He suggested a request be put out for financial help. There may be some having the right backgrounds that would be willing to help. He believes in the need for a finance committee.

Ms. Golden responded she would agree, except that would mean there would be even more people they would have to manage. Councilor Albert responded it is a big issue. She reiterated the MYA has come a long way in the four years. Mr. Harris commented there has been a good effort put into it. Chairman Koenig remarked he is certain a good effort was put into it, but over 5 years now it seems like this is the very worst year.

Ms. Golden remarked the same management letter may be going out, but they have changed things. Before she started, there were no procedures, manuals, policies, etc. She is responsive to the needs of the programs. She understands where the Council sits, but also feels the program is so much better now, and she does not understand why the auditing firms aren't recognizing that. There are procedures that most of the programs are following. When there is turnover, you have that lag in communication between treasurers. She spends hours with each program treasurer, but if they don't think there are problems, they don't know to come to her.

Asked to restate his motion, Vice Chairman Boyd stated it to be that the Town Council withdraw the Forty-Two Thousand Nine Hundred and Fourteen Dollars that is currently owed by the Town of Merrimack to the Merrimack Youth Association for breach of contract.

Vice Chairman Boyd stated agreement with the comments made by Councilor Harrington.

Chairman Koenig remarked he is hearing it stated it will make it very difficult for the organizations, and he understands that. What he does not understand is why, after five years, they don't seem to understand the responsibility they have and the bad position they have put the Executive Board and the Council in by not stepping up and figuring out how to be more communicative and accurate in this. It is a few days from the end of the fiscal year (funds disappear), and there is no way the MYA can obtain an audit by that time. The contract very clearly states that we need an audit to do that. Mr. Harris questioned where that would leave the MYA for the next year. He remarked he has asked twice what the MYA can do, and all he has heard is hire a bookkeeper.

Vice Chairman Boyd spoke of the suggestion regarding the creation of a finance committee. Town Manager Cabanel and Assistant Town Manager/Finance Director Micali have provided suggestions relating to the audits that have been done. He has listened to the discussion and the ideas that have been shared. That is where he would hope the organization would begin, e.g., look at what was done in the past, see if there is anything available in terms of someone coming in to help develop a finance committee or identifying people who work in finance. He spoke of a program called SCORE, which is made up of retired executives whose sole responsibility is to assist non-profits and small start-ups begin to lay the groundwork to get an organization going.

Town Manager Cabanel remarked all that is being asked is for is that the funds be properly accounted for; came in here and went there.

Councilor Harrington suggested this could be the impetus the MYA may need to say to the program directors if we want to regain the financial support of the Town this is what we have to do.

MOTION CARRIED 6-0-0

Chairman Koenig stated he does not believe anyone voted for the motion happily. It is an unfortunate situation that the requirement for responsibility brings the Council to.

The Council was presented with draft contracts for consideration. The current contract, were it to be extended, would include funds from the Town with the requirement for audits, etc. The other contract, without those funds, is not requiring an audit, but is recommending/suggesting a bookkeeping firm be hired.

<u>MOTION</u> made by Vice Chairman Boyd and seconded by Councilor Harrington to enter into an agreement with the Merrimack Youth Association (MYA) for a period of two years wherein the Town agrees to maintain the fields, have oversight on advertising, and that the MYA, at its expense, hires a bookkeeper to perform an accounting function

ON THE QUESTION

Vice Chairman Boyd stated the Assistant Town Manager/Finance Director and the MYA indicated that it may take two years for them to try and get things in order. While he understands the reasoning for suggesting a one-year contract, he believes, two years may be a suitable compromise.

Councilor Harrington questioned if the second year could be modified if, within the next year, the Council receives information that reflects great advancement in terms of reaching the goal. Chairman Koenig noted that language is currently in both drafts. His assumption was that one of the options

provided would be utilized and the time period simply reduced rather than writing a brand-new contract.

Vice Chairman Boyd remarked Option B that was presented does not include the audit or the subsidy. He was simply stating the terms of that contract. Chairman Koenig noted if that is the intent then the terms are already included that state the contract could be adjusted by mutual agreement. Councilor Albert stated his preference for a one-year contract. What is needed is an accounting of where the funds are generated from and expended towards. He would not want to make a commitment to withhold funding for two years. Councilor Harrington stated agreement.

Town Manager Cabanel stated her belief the comments made may have been misinterpreted. She believes the reference to two years was simply a statement that there are two years' worth of records to look at, not that it will take two years to address.

Assistant Town Manager/Finance Director Micali stated the MYA is two years behind in reconciliations. That will take some time to get caught up, but not two years. If they hire someone, it shouldn't take two years, it would be within the year. Ms. Golden interjected commenting, as long as we can pay.

MOTION WITHDRAWN

<u>MOTION</u> made by Vice Chairman Boyd and seconded by Councilor Harrington to enter into a one-year agreement with the Merrimack Youth Association (MYA) wherein the Town agrees to maintain the fields and has oversight on advertising, and the MYA, at its expense, agrees to hire a Bookkeeper to perform an accounting function

ON THE QUESTION

Chairman Koenig asked for confirmation what was being proposed was the Option B with a one-year time period, and was told that was correct.

Chairman Koenig commented there are a lot of advantages with the proposed contract as it would provide time for the MYA to catch up with the books for the past two years, and figure out if practices can be put in place so that everyone is on the same page moving forward. He reiterated the members of the Council all agree the MYA is doing a great job with the kids and the opportunities provided and support given to the Town.

Ms. Golden asked if the budgets that were approved (July 1, 2019 through June 30, 2020) would not include funding, based on the contract being considered, and was told that would be the case.

Councilor Healey stated the money for the new fiscal year is in the budget, and questioned what would occur if the MYA returns in 6 months with the required information. Chairman Koenig stated his personal opinion that if someone came back to him in 6 months able to lay out and cleanly explain what is going on, he would be more than willing to open up the contract and re-evaluate, based on the language within the contract that permits that.

Town Manager Cabanel offered the assistance of the Assistant Town Manager/Finance Director, not to do the books or reconstruct the books, but to take an advisory role. Ms. Golden commented each program has its own organization that they have to register through. There will never be a single software system. Councilor Harrington stated there needs to be discussion that leads to decisions on how the required information can be provided.

Assistant Town Manager/Finance Director Micali noted the advertising photos that were included as part of the contract were taken on Friday. Since that time, an additional sign has been placed on the batting cages. It is one that has been approved; Convenient MD.

MOTION CARRIED 6-0-0

The question was asked of whether the Council could proceed with the items of donations to the Police Department in the absence of a department representative. Town Manager Cabanel noted the representatives were needed at an ongoing situation. Unless there are questions that need to be answered, the Council can proceed with acceptance. Councilor Albert commented he has looked at the equipment the Police Department is asking for, and is familiar with and initiated the tactical team. He stated agreement with the need noting communications in tactical situations are vital. It is time for the department to have that upgrade. He recommended the Council support the request, and thanked Merrimack Crimeline, Merrimack Rotary, the Merrimack Lions Club, and the Merrimack Lioness Club for their generous donations.

4. Acceptance of a Donation for the Merrimack Police Department

Submitted by Captain Matthew Tarleton

The Town Council to consider the acceptance and expenditure of a donation in the amount of \$5,000 from the Merrimack Crimeline to the Merrimack Police Department's Special Response Team (SRT) to be used towards the purchase of upgraded communications equipment, with ballistic helmets, pursuant to RSA 31:95-b and Charter Article 8-15.

MOTION made by Councilor Albert and seconded by Vice Chairman Boyd to approve the acceptance and expenditure of a donation in the amount of Five Thousand Dollars (\$5,000) from the Merrimack Crimeline to the Merrimack Police Department's Special Response Team (SRT) to be used towards the purchase of upgraded communications equipment, with ballistic helmets, pursuant to RSA 31:95-b and Charter Article 8-15

ON THE OUESTION

Councilor Albert reiterated his remarks regarding the necessity of upgraded communications equipment for the Special Response Team the department has had for several years now.

MOTION CARRIED 6-0-0

5. Acceptance of a Donation for the Merrimack Police Department

Submitted by Captain Matthew Tarleton

The Town Council to consider the acceptance and expenditure of a donation in the amount of \$5,000 from the Merrimack Rotary to the Merrimack Police Department's Special Response Team (SRT) to be used towards the purchase of upgraded communications equipment, with ballistic helmets, pursuant to RSA 31:95-b and Charter Article 8-15.